From: Michele Boulais, Katie Medina

To: Professor Yinger

Date: 5/6/20

Re: Coronavirus, Public Transit, and Building System Resilience

#### Introduction

The weaknesses of the public transportation systems of two of the largest cities in the United States – New York City and Boston – have been apparent for many years. The recent spread of the novel coronavirus has further exposed these issues and demonstrated the urgency with which upgrades to the system are needed. As the U.S. continues to fight the spread of the virus, city and state leaders should ensure that updates to the transit system are included in their plans, increasing their resiliency and improving their ability to respond to the next crisis.

# PART I: Issues facing public transit in Boston and New York

The MBTA in Boston is facing serious issues. A long legacy of underfunding has resulted in a backlog of deferred maintenance on old equipment that remains in service. A lack of sufficient capacity results in overcrowding and a general lack of reliability. Recently, a serious derailment caused massive delays for commuters and further eroded customer confidence in the service. In February 2020, only 41% of survey respondents felt the T provides reliable service. In the last year, the average passenger rating of the T declined from 3.16 out of 5 to 2.94 out of 5.2 As customer faith in transit erodes, people turn to single passenger cars to get to work. This generates significant negative externalities in terms of pollution and congestion and creates a vicious cycle with bus transit: as more people leave the T to drive, congestion increases, which further erodes the buses' ability to run on time. These externalities significantly affect low income riders who disproportionately utilize bus transportation and are less likely to own a personal car.

The MTA has suffered similar issues of underfunding, outdated equipment, and insufficient capital investment. Overcrowding and unreliability of service are common complaints. The MTA remains one of the least accessible major subways in the world; fewer than a quarter of subway stations have elevators.<sup>3</sup> However, significant improvements were underway during Andy Byford's two-year tenure as head of the MTA. January 2020, Byford's last month at the agency, saw the lowest number of delays in seven years, with 83% of trains on time.<sup>4</sup> The New York City subways face similar middling levels of customer satisfaction as Boston, but are on an upward sloping trajectory: "The number of pleased subway passengers zoomed from 34.8% in 2018 to 49.3% last year; for bus riders, the increase was less dramatic — 49.8%, up from 43.8%." With Byford's recent exit and a leaderless MTA facing a crisis scenario, the ability to retain and expand upon these newfound gains is uncertain.

# PART II: Effects of COVID19 on Boston and New York

The first positive test of covid19 in Boston was confirmed on March 1<sup>st</sup>. The number of positive cases increased rapidly and by March 10<sup>th</sup>, Governor Charlie Baker declared a state of emergency. By March 24th, the governor ordered all non-essential workers to stay home. Many essential workers in Boston

need the T to access their jobs and others who lack private transportation options still need to access essential services. The T continued providing service at reduced levels while enhancing their cleaning and sterilization procedures. To protect drivers, buses were changed to back-door boarding unless seniors or persons with disabilities needed to use the accessibility options that are only available at the front of the bus. All non-essential workers were heavily discouraged from utilizing transit. 9

Rough estimates from the MBTA show that transit ridership on subway lines has decreased from 69%-91% of its regular levels. Bus ridership has also decreased significantly – from 59%-68% of its normal levels – but less than subway riders. <sup>10</sup> Subway riders are more likely to have higher incomes and therefore may work in industries where they can work from home. Bus riders typically have lower income and may be working in essential services which may be why the decline is less sharp. The T estimates that they lost \$55 million per month during the pandemic, which is about half of what the T collects in a typical month. <sup>11</sup> Shifting to back-door boarding essentially made all bus lines free to ride as the only fare payment points are at the front of the bus. The declines are likely to be greater in subsequent months. Many regular transit riders purchase calendar-based monthly passes at the beginning of each month which the T is not refunding. <sup>12</sup>

Fares typically account for about one-third of the T's operating revenue. About half of the T's revenue is from part of the MA sales tax which the state anticipates will be significantly lower due to impacts from business closures. Overall, the T expects to lose \$231 million this fiscal year. The T expects to be able to cover some of these losses with federal funds: the T's Chief Financial Officer expects that the T will be eligible for \$840 million in CARES funding. Reducing service below normal levels has helped reduce the deficit somewhat, though increasing sterilization and purchases of personal protective equipment have increased costs. The T also plans to monitor hiring and spending in the next few months.

In New York City, coronavirus response measures lagged as well. On March 9<sup>th</sup>, with 100 coronavirus cases across New York State, the city's messaging was that public transit "remained safe" and that "people should go about their everyday lives - use the subway, take the bus." <sup>17</sup> By the end of the next week, official policy had drastically changed. Cleaning schedules were increased, nonessential workers were asked to avoid public transit, and buses began the same backdoor-only boarding process as the MBTA, which allowed drivers to remain at a safer distance from passengers. <sup>18</sup>

Initially, the MTA did not allow workers to wear masks while on duty, arguing that "since a mask is not part of the authorized uniform and not medically recommended at this time they may not be worn by uniformed MTA employees." <sup>19</sup> After pushback from the Transport Workers' Union, the agency reversed its position. The efficacy of masks in protecting the general population against the virus is still being debated, but transit workers' fears are not unfounded. In the last week of March, 574 transit workers called out sick, three times the average sick rate; an additional 2200 transit workers are currently under quarantine and unable to work. <sup>20</sup> As of May 5<sup>th</sup>, with New York City at the center of the global pandemic, over 100 transit workers have died of coronavirus complications. <sup>21</sup> While reduced ridership has allowed fewer trains and busses to run, there have still been scattered reports of crowding, with passengers unable to safely socially distance. However, due to the steep drop in available drivers, the chair of the MTA acknowledged that the city does not have the ability to add additional service to

combat this crowding.<sup>22</sup> On April 30<sup>th</sup>, Governor Cuomo announced that the MTA would take the drastic step to shut down its subway service from 1 AM to 5 AM each night, in order to ensure that trains can be thoroughly cleaned and disinfected on a more regular basis.<sup>23</sup> Instead, during those hours additional busses will run along train routes and to essential hubs like hospitals and warehouses.<sup>24</sup> He also announced additional temperature checks and regular coronavirus tests would be administered to transit workers, to better track and limit the virus's spread in these essential personnel.<sup>25</sup>

As of March 25th, subway ridership in NYC was down an estimated 90% from the same time last year, translating to financial losses of \$125 million per week. <sup>26</sup> The MTA is also paying \$500,000 in death benefits to the families of workers who passed away from coronavirus, over \$50 million in total as of May 5th. <sup>27</sup> While the MTA is expected to receive \$3.8 billion in federal funds from the recent stimulus package, the agency is estimating that its deficit for the year will be over \$6.5 billion. Officials are hoping for a second round of additional federal aid to bridge the gap, as well as planning to do additional borrowing and pulling funds from the capital improvement plan budget; all new capital construction spending has been frozen indefinitely. <sup>28</sup>

# **PART III:** Building a More Resilient Transit System

# **Emergency Management Planning**

The most immediate and directly relevant suggestion for building more resilient transit systems is to have in place robust emergency management plans that account for a broad range of scenarios, from the commonplace to the extreme. These plans should have clear implementation triggers and step-by-step implementation and escalation guidelines. Both New York City and Boston have Departments of Emergency Management that transit agencies should be coordinating with and leveraging the expertise of.

According to The City, a local NYC news outlet, the MTA has had a pandemic response preparedness plan since at least 2012; many cities established one after the swine flu pandemic of 2009.<sup>29</sup> This plan does include planning for key response components, including mapping service reductions, limiting transit worker contact with the public, and increased disinfection of public transit.<sup>30</sup> The plan also called for keeping a six-week supply of protective equipment; MTA officials say they have maintained this stockpile, but transit workers reported struggling to get access to protective equipment for over a month before the MTA began providing masks to all their workers.<sup>31</sup> In addition to issues with personal protective equipment, the main failures of New York's emergency response plan are its belated and haphazard enactment, and its reliance on the presumed assistance of a strong national response.<sup>32</sup>

Boston, in contrast, has no standard written emergency guidelines at all, which has resulted in uneven responses to events as common as severe snowstorms.<sup>33</sup> While the MBTA has taken many of the measures considered to be best practice in controlling the spread of the virus, some key measures have been missed, including limiting the passenger capacity of buses. Much has fallen to the transit union to manage, including obtaining sufficient supplies of protective equipment and keeping workers informed of COVID19 updates. A comprehensive emergency preparedness plan will allow Boston to act more swiftly and consistently during the next crisis situation that arises – key values in an emergency.

### **Contactless Payment Systems**

One essential component of New York's transit modernization plan is the shift to contactless payment systems like those of London's Oyster Card and Sydney's Opal Card. These tap-to-pay systems allow commuters to bypass swiping traditional MetroCards and use a bank card, phone app, or "tappable" MetroCard to enter the subway. The NYC system, OMNI, has so far been installed along three of the city's subway lines and on 30 bus routes; installation was expected to be complete throughout the system by 2023, but now is likely on hold due to the MTA capital projects freeze.<sup>34</sup>

Tap-to-pay systems are an important part of building resilient transit. They are easier to sanitize and create fewer contact points for spreading germs. They save passengers time and limit congestion at entry points. This is especially true for buses, as tap-to-pay will allow for all-door boarding on every bus; this is estimated to significantly speed up bus routes end-to-end. OMNI will be supported on Metro North and the Long Island Railroad, creating a more seamless regional transit experience. Transit advocates also hope that OMNI access could lead to policy changes that promote equity in transit. London has established a system that caps maximum fares per day, week, or month. Passing a similar policy in NYC would allow low-income New Yorkers to take advantage of the benefits of a 30-day MetroCard without having to pay the monthly \$121 upfront.

Boston has had a rudimentary version of contactless payment called the CharlieCard since 2006. The CharlieCard is an incomplete adoption of the system though; it is available for the subway and may be used on buses but it does not link with the city's commuter rail. Nor does it allow direct payment at entry via credit cards or smartphones. CharlieCards can be reloaded online but the online addition only registers if the card is tapped on a fare machine in a subway terminal, not on a bus. Riders who only take buses must reload their CharlieCard with cash only via the onboard bus payment machine which is often malfunctioning. A contract for \$723 million was signed in 2017 to make these modern system updates, dubbed AFC2.0. Belays and uncertainty plagued this deal, as deadlines were pushed and pilot programs failed to materialize. In May 2019, the MBTA's General Manager announced that, due to "policy and technological complexities", the project was "adjusting its timelines" and declined to share new estimates for project completion, essentially shelving Boston's switch to full contactless payment indefinitely. Belays and the contactless payment indefinitely.

# **Driver Only Operation**

Another key piece of transit modernization is to move to Driver Only Operation (DOO) on subways. New York City is one of the last major subway systems to require every train to have both a driver and a separate conductor to manage train doors. The London Underground, by contrast, is entirely singlemanned, as are most Japanese and German subway lines. Boston completed its own shift to Driver Only Operation in 2012. <sup>40</sup> In a system where labor costs and healthcare spending are 46% of total expenditures, the current practice of overstaffing is costing New York unnecessary millions each year. <sup>41</sup> While union representatives argue that two-person trains are required as an issue of safety, the worldwide shift towards DOO has not proven that to be the case. New York is neither a larger train system, nor does it carry more daily passengers than successful DOO systems like Paris, so there is no reason to think the MTA's record would be an exception to implementation results seen elsewhere. <sup>42</sup>

Since its shift to single-manned trains, Boston has saved an estimated \$1.6 million annually, with no negative effects on passenger welfare or safety. 43 Single-manned trains are also easier to staff when many MTA workers are out sick, resulting in fewer disruptions to service.

# **Updating Signals and Infrastructure**

Outdated infrastructure, including old signals, undermine the speed and efficiency of trains. Signals regulate the amount of space that is required between trains which limits the number of trains that can pass through a station in a given amount of time. Both New York and Boston utilize old signal technology that divides subway tracks into blocks of 1,000 feet. Trains are given buffers of one or two blocks ahead and behind to ensure safe separation. Train dispatchers know that the train is within one block but cannot identify its exact location on the track. Because of this, extra space is maintained before and after the train just in case the estimate of the train's true location is wrong. However, as ridership on the subway has increased in recent years, overcrowding has increased because the number of trains per hour cannot be safely increased with the current signals. The outdated technology also prevents train dispatchers from reacting to dynamic situations. A delay on one train quickly cascades down the line, worsening overcrowding and creating new delays. A delay on one train quickly cascades down the line, worsening overcrowding and creating new delays. Signal problems cause approximately 13% of all subway delays in NYC and are the second most common reason for weekday delays. They caused about 30% of all subway delays in Boston.

Updating the infrastructure and technology of subway signals increases passenger safety, increases the efficiency of trains, and reduces delays. These updates are not without costs, however. Besides the signals themselves, additional track changes and train updates are required. This construction is time intensive and often requires subway lines to be closed for work to be completed. It is rare for ridership to be low enough for these diversions to occur without inconveniencing passengers. <sup>47</sup> Given the decline in ridership due to COVID19 and the expected federal assistance to cover operating costs, the MBTA and the MTA should devote their capital reserves to updating their signal infrastructure. This increases the safety of passengers as well as operators. Fewer staff are needed to operate each train which reduces labor costs and potential exposure during public health crises. Improving signals also improves reliability which benefits riders during non-emergency situations as well.

# **Congestion Pricing**

COVID19 has caused a dramatic reduction in car traffic in addition to reductions in transit ridership. Though experts believe that the drastic changes to the economy will continue for many months, private car traffic may resume more quickly than transit ridership once the economy reopens. Those who are able may use their personal cars or ride share services to avoid sharing space on public transit. To prevent a resurgence of choking traffic (Boston is ranked 1st in the nation in traffic and New York City is ranked 4th) <sup>48</sup> and to diversify the revenue sources for their transit agencies, Boston and New York should speed action toward implementing a congestion price. This is a long-term solution meant to reduce the negative externalities of driving while also helping to resolve long-standing maintenance and capacity issues that public transit faces. Currently, transit and traffic are stuck in a negative feedback loop: congestion slows down transit which frustrates passengers. Passengers choose to drive instead of taking transit. Congestion therefore gets worse which further slows transit. Under a congestion price,

people are induced to take transit, highway congestion decreases, transit moves faster and is more reliable, and ultimately revenues increase. The congestion price ensures capacity can be expanded to accommodate the new riders whose revenues become a larger part of the operating budget.<sup>49</sup>

Congestion pricing has been successfully implemented in various forms in major cities around the world. London implemented a congestion fee in 2003; motorists entering the central city during peak hours must pay a flat rate of just over \$14. There are exceptions made for certain vehicles, including those used by people with disabilities, low emissions vehicles, and those of residents.<sup>50</sup> In just one year, London added 29,000 new bus riders and now two-thirds of all trips into the central city are made on public transit. In the first ten years, car traffic in the city center has dropped 39%, and by 2017, the congestion price generated over \$185 million dollars in net revenue. 51 However, the exemption for ride share vehicles is literally and figuratively slowing the benefits of this charge. Average traffic speeds have declined and buses have lost ridership, largely due to the impact of ride sharing services like Uber and Lyft. 52 Boston and New York should ensure that taxis and ride shares must also pay a congestion price, particularly when private ride share companies subsidize their prices to keep fares artificially low. Lastly, congestion pricing is often labeled regressive as it varies by time but not by income. While congestion prices might fall harder on lower-income road users, the lowest income residents stand to gain the greatest benefit as they are most likely to commute by bus whose reliability will improve with declines in congestion. And revenue generated by the pricing can be refunded back to low-income drivers who are significantly impacted.<sup>53</sup> Congestion pricing can be difficult to implement politically - the New York State Legislature has approved a congestion price though its implementation has been delayed into late 2020<sup>54</sup> - but it is a wise alternative whose success is supported by evidence around the world.

# Conclusion

As this crisis continues to unfold and tax revenues plummet, cities and states are going to have to make tough budgetary choices. No level of cuts to service will be draconian enough for localities to make up the deficit on their own; massive assistance from the federal government will be required under any feasible plan. However, with crisis also comes opportunity, and the chance to reevaluate collective priorities. In our warming world, strengthening mass transit is more important than ever, but it will require creative leadership and vision to enact the important changes outlined above.

Curbed Boston is an online newsletter/magazine that features local stories about the city.

 $\underline{\text{https://mbtabackontrack.com/performance/\#/detail/customersatisfaction/2020-02-01////}}$ 

This is the MBTA's official website.

This is a news article from the New York Times.

This is a news article from NY1, a local cable news channel.

This is a news article from the NYPost, a daily newspaper in New York City.

This is a news article from the Boston Globe, accessed via the Syracuse University library.

This is a news article from the Boston Globe, accessed via the Syracuse University library.

<sup>8</sup> MBTA, "MBTA Announces Schedule Revisions to Take Effect Tuesday, March 17," <a href="https://mbta.com/news/2020-03-16/mbta-announces-schedule-revisions-take-effect-tuesday-march-17?utm\_campaign=curated-content&utm\_content=MBTA+Announces+Schedule+Revisions+to+Take+Effect+Tuesday%2C+March+17&utm\_medium=news&utm\_source=schedule&utm\_term=subway</a>

This is the MBTA's official website.

This is a performance dashboard run by the MBTA using the agency's official ridership and financial information. Transit ridership numbers typically take several weeks to be processed before they are published. These estimates were generated by the T from data from automatic gantries but not all riders interact with these fare machines (some may evade paying the fares, others enter stations when the fare stations are not working). It also takes a while before all bus ridership numbers are included because of delays in transmitting data from individual vehicles.

<sup>11</sup> Enwemeka, Zeninjor, "The MBTA Expects To Lose \$231 Million Due To Coronavirus," April 13, 2020 <a href="https://www.wbur.org/bostonomix/2020/04/13/mbta-revenue-loss-coronavirus">https://www.wbur.org/bostonomix/2020/04/13/mbta-revenue-loss-coronavirus</a>

This is a news article from WBUR, Boston's NPR news station.

<sup>12</sup> MBTA, "MBTA Fares During the COVID-19 Outbreak," March 23, 2020, <a href="https://www.mbta.com/covid19/fares-faq">https://www.mbta.com/covid19/fares-faq</a>

This is the MBTA's official website.

<sup>13</sup> Vaccaro, Adam. "MBTA Fare Losses Put at \$25m-35m: Agency Needs Help from Congress Soon to Avoid a Financial Disaster, Advocates Say." *Boston Globe,* March 26, 2020. <a href="https://search-proquest-com.libezproxy2.syr.edu/docview/2382930873?accountid=14214">https://search-proquest-com.libezproxy2.syr.edu/docview/2382930873?accountid=14214</a>

This is a news article from the Boston Globe, accessed via the Syracuse University Library.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Acitelli, Tom, "Red Line Service Continues to Face Challenges in Week 2 Since Derailment," Curbed Boston, June 18, 2020, https://boston.curbed.com/2019/6/18/18682866/red-line-service-update-june-18

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> MBTA, Customer Satisfaction, February 2020,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Patel, Jugal. "Where the Subway Limits New Yorkers with Disabilities" New York Times. February 11, 2019. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/02/11/nyregion/nyc-subway-access.html">https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/02/11/nyregion/nyc-subway-access.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Rivoli, Dan. "As MTA Touts Improvements, Outgoing Transit Chief Andy Byford Drifts from Limelight". NY1. February 18, 2020. <a href="https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/news/2020/02/19/as-mta-touts-improvements-outgoing-transit-chief-andy-byford-drifts-from-limelight-">https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/news/2020/02/19/as-mta-touts-improvements-outgoing-transit-chief-andy-byford-drifts-from-limelight-</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Gray, Melanie "MTA has More Happy Riders, but Still Lags Behind DC, Chicago". NYPost. January 25, 2020. https://nypost.com/2020/01/25/mta-has-more-happy-riders-but-still-lags-behind-d-c-chicago/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Fitzpatrick, Edward. "Two in R.I. Treated for Coronavirus: The Case, the Second in New England, Involves a Man in His 40s Who Traveled to Italy in Mid-February." *Boston Globe,* March 02, 2020, <a href="https://search-proquest-com.libezproxy2.syr.edu/docview/2369160681?accountid=14214">https://search-proquest-com.libezproxy2.syr.edu/docview/2369160681?accountid=14214</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Stout, Matt. "State Issues Stay-at-Home Advisory, Closes Nonessential Businesses: Death Toll from Coronavirus Rises to Nine, Confirmed Cases Up to 777." *Boston Globe,* March 24, 2020, <a href="https://search-proquest-com.libezproxy2.syr.edu/docview/2381947088?accountid=14214">https://search-proquest-com.libezproxy2.syr.edu/docview/2381947088?accountid=14214</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> MBTA, "Reduced Service for April 1, 2020," <a href="https://mbta.com/covid19">https://mbta.com/covid19</a> This is the MBTA's official website.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> MBTA, "COVID-19 and MBTA Ridership: Part 2," https://www.mbtabackontrack.com/blog/112

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Baxandall, Phineas, "How Slow Sales Tax Growth Causes Funding Problems for the MBTA," MassBudget, January 10, 2018, https://massbudget.org/report\_window.php?loc=MBTA\_Sales\_Tax\_Explainer.html

The Massachusetts Budget and Policy Center is an independent nonprofit organization that provides non-partisan research and analysis of state budget and tax policies, as well as economic issues, that affect low- and moderate-income people in Massachusetts.

<sup>15</sup> Chesto, Jon. "Coronavirus could Cause Mass. Lawmakers to Rethink the State Budget: The Projections for a Revenue Increase in the Next Fiscal Year could be Overly Rosy." *Boston Globe,* March 12, 2020. <a href="https://search-proquest-com.libezproxy2.syr.edu/docview/2376087973?accountid=14214">https://search-proquest-com.libezproxy2.syr.edu/docview/2376087973?accountid=14214</a>.

This is a news article from the Boston Globe, accessed via the Syracuse University Library.

<sup>16</sup> Vacarro, Adam, "Amid the crisis, MBTA expects a revenue shortfall of \$231 million," April 16, 2020, <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/04/13/metro/mbta-expects-revenue-shortfall-230-million/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/04/13/metro/mbta-expects-revenue-shortfall-230-million/</a>. This is a news article from the Boston Globe.

<sup>17</sup> Sanchez, Ray. "Commuting in the Time of Coronavirus in the Nation's Largest Subway." CNN. March 9, 2020. https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/09/us/new-york-subway-coronavirus/index.html

This is a news article from CNN.

<sup>18</sup> Meyer, David. "NYC Buses Going Back Door Boarding Only Due to Coronavirus". NYPost. March 20, 2020. <a href="https://nypost.com/2020/03/20/nyc-buses-going-back-door-boarding-only-due-to-coronavirus-mta-says/">https://nypost.com/2020/03/20/nyc-buses-going-back-door-boarding-only-due-to-coronavirus-mta-says/</a>
This is a news article from the NYPost, a daily newspaper in New York City.

<sup>19</sup> Sanchez. March 9, 2020.

<sup>20</sup> Lehrer, Brian. "Patrick Foye: Keeping Transit Moving". WNYC. March 31, 2020.

https://www.wnyc.org/story/patrick-foye-keeping-transit-moving

This is a news article from WNYC, New York's public radio station.

<sup>21</sup> Metropolitan Transit Authority. "Honoring Our Fallen Heroes". May 5, 2020. <a href="https://new.mta.info/fallen-heroes">https://new.mta.info/fallen-heroes</a>
This is the MTA's official website.

<sup>22</sup> Lehrer, Brian. March 31, 2020

<sup>23</sup> CBS News. "Governor Cuomo asks MTA to disinfect subway trains on a daily basis: A tremendous undertaking" April 30, 2020. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/nyc-subway-disinfect-daily-cuomo-mta/

This is a news article from CBS News, an international news organization.

<sup>24</sup> Rivoli, Dan. "MTA to Add More than 100 Bus Trips are Part of Overnight Subway Closure Plan." NY1. May 4, 2020. <a href="https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/transit/2020/05/04/mta-to-add-more-than-1-100-bus-trips-as-part-of-overnight-subway-closure-plan">https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/transit/2020/05/04/mta-to-add-more-than-1-100-bus-trips-as-part-of-overnight-subway-closure-plan</a>

This is a news article from NY1, a local cable news channel.

<sup>25</sup>CBS News. April 30, 2020.

<sup>26</sup> Fitz-Gibbon, Jorge and Meyer, David. "MTA is losing \$125M per Week as Coronavirus Cripples Ridership and Revenue" NYPost. March 25, 2020. <a href="https://nypost.com/2020/03/25/mta-is-losing-125m-per-week-as-coronavirus-cripples-ridership-and-revenue/">https://nypost.com/2020/03/25/mta-is-losing-125m-per-week-as-coronavirus-cripples-ridership-and-revenue/</a>

This is a news article from the NYPost, a daily newspaper in New York City.

<sup>27</sup> Rubinstein, Dana. "MTA Agrees to Give Death Benefits to Scores of Coronavirus Victims' Families." Politico. April 14, 2020. <a href="https://www.politico.com/states/new-york/albany/story/2020/04/14/mta-agrees-to-give-death-benefits-to-scores-of-coronavirus-victims-families-1275743">https://www.politico.com/states/new-york/albany/story/2020/04/14/mta-agrees-to-give-death-benefits-to-scores-of-coronavirus-victims-families-1275743</a>

Politico is an online, nonpartisan news magazine that focuses on politics.

<sup>28</sup> Fitz-Gibbon and Meyer. March 25, 2020.

This is a news article from the NYPost, a daily newspaper in New York City.

<sup>29</sup> Martinez, Jose. "MTA's Pandemic Preparations Not Running as Planned, Union Charges." The City. March 31, 2020. <a href="https://thecity.nyc/2020/03/mta-bus-and-subway-pandemic-preparations-not-working-union.html">https://thecity.nyc/2020/03/mta-bus-and-subway-pandemic-preparations-not-working-union.html</a> The City NYC is an independent, non-profit news site for local New York City issues.

<sup>31</sup> Mass Transit Magazine. "New York MTA Receives More Than One Million Masks and Gloves to Distribute to Frontline Workers" April 20, 2020. <a href="https://www.masstransitmag.com/safety-security/press-release/21134690/metropolitan-transportation-authority-ny-mta-new-york-mta-receives-more-than-one-million-new-masks-and-gloves-to-distribute-to-frontline-workers</a>

Mass Transit Magazine covers transit agencies, operations, and transit systems managers and management. <sup>32</sup> Martinez, Jose. March 31, 2020.

The City NYC is an independent, non-profit news site for local New York City issues.

<sup>34</sup> Spivack, Caroline. "A guide to OMNY, the MTA's new MetroCard-replacing fare system." Curbed. March 2, 2020. https://ny.curbed.com/2019/5/22/18617849/nyc-subway-mta-omny-contactless-payment-system

Curbed NY is an online newsletter/magazine that features local stories about the city.

35 Ibid

36 Ibid

<sup>37</sup>Washington, Robin. "MBTA's Automatic Fare Collection 2.0 – Where Did it Go?" WGBH. December 5, 2019. https://www.wgbh.org/news/local-news/2019/12/05/mbtas-automatic-fare-collection-20-where-did-it-go WGBH is Boston's local PBS affiliate.

38 Ibid

<sup>39</sup> Lisinski, Chris. "No Timeline For Delayed MBTA Fare Collection System" WBUR. May 7, 2019. https://www.wbur.org/news/2019/05/07/electronic-fare-collection-mbta-delay

WBUR is Boston's local NPR affiliate.

<sup>40</sup> Annear, Steve. "MBTA Cuts Down to Single Operator Red Line Trains" Boston Metro. March 21, 2012. https://archive.is/20130807000623/http://www.metro.us/boston/news/local/2012/03/21/mbta-cuts-down-to-single-operator-red-line-trains/

This is an article from the Boston Metro, an online, local newspaper.

<sup>41</sup> Rivoli, Dan. "MTA Budget: Where the Money Goes". NY Daily News. February 13, 2019.

http://interactive.nydailynews.com/project/mta-spending/

The NY Daily News is a daily newspaper in New York City.

<sup>42</sup> Levy, Alon. "Don't Block Subway Automation". City and State New York. April 19, 2019. https://www.cityandstateny.com/articles/opinion/commentary/dont-block-subway-automation.html

City and State New York is a non-partisan, online media organization that covers New York state and local politics and policy.

<sup>43</sup> Annear. March 21, 2012.

This is an article from the Boston Metro, an online, local newspaper.

<sup>44</sup> Frishberg, Hannah, "New York Subway 101 A Guide to the Signal System," Curbed New York, February 27, 2019, <a href="https://ny.curbed.com/2019/2/27/18240200/mta-nyc-subway-signal-delays-infrastructure-guide">https://ny.curbed.com/2019/2/27/18240200/mta-nyc-subway-signal-delays-infrastructure-guide</a>

Curbed NY is an online newsletter/magazine that features local stories about the city.

<sup>45</sup> Fitzsimmons, Emma G., "Key To Improving Subway Service in New York? Modern Signals," May 1, 2017, *New York Times*, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/01/nyregion/new-york-subway-signals.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/01/nyregion/new-york-subway-signals.html</a>
This is a news article from the New York Times.

<sup>46</sup> Lepiarz, Jack, "'They Don't Make These Anymore': Maintaining the MBTA's 100-Year-Old Signals," WBUR, March 7, 2016, <a href="https://www.wbur.org/morningedition/2016/03/07/mbta-signal-maintenance">https://www.wbur.org/morningedition/2016/03/07/mbta-signal-maintenance</a> WBUR is Boston's local NPR affiliate.

<sup>47</sup> Regional Plan Association, "Moving Forward, Accelerating the Transition to Communications-Based Train Control for New York City's Subways," May 2014, <a href="http://library.rpa.org/pdf/RPA-Moving-Forward.pdf">http://library.rpa.org/pdf/RPA-Moving-Forward.pdf</a>

The Regional Plan Association is an urban research and advocacy organization. Though they are an advocacy organization, they produce rigorously researched plans to guide growth in the tri-state area.

<sup>48</sup> Schuman, Rick, "INRIX U.S. National Traffic Volume Synopsis: Issue #2," INRIX, March 30, 2020, https://inrix.com/blog/2020/03/covid19-us-traffic-volume-synopsis-2/

<sup>49</sup> Small, Kenneth, "Unnoticed Lessons From London Road Pricing and Public Transit," Access, No. 26, Spring 2005 <a href="https://www.accessmagazine.org/spring-2005/unnoticed-lessons-london-road-pricing-public-transit/">https://www.accessmagazine.org/spring-2005/unnoticed-lessons-london-road-pricing-public-transit/</a>

Kenneth Small is a Research Professor and Professor Emeritus in Economics at the University of California, Irvine. Access Magazine is an online publication that reports on research conducted by the University of California Transportation Center and the University of California Center on Economic Competitiveness to translate academic articles into accessible prose.

<sup>50</sup> Transport for London, Congestion Charge, <a href="https://tfl.gov.uk/modes/driving/congestion-charge">https://tfl.gov.uk/modes/driving/congestion-charge</a>
This is the official website for Transport for London, the public transit authority.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> MacNeill, Arianna. "When it comes to its COVID-19 response, the MBTA could do more, study says." Boston.com. April 23, 2020. <a href="https://www.boston.com/news/coronavirus/2020/04/23/mbta-covid-19-response-study">https://www.boston.com/news/coronavirus/2020/04/23/mbta-covid-19-response-study</a> Boston.com is an online news resource for local Boston news.

The Conversation is an independent, non-profit news source that publish easily understood news articles written by experts in their field.

Michael Manville is an Associate Professor of Economics at the UCLA Luskin School of Public Affairs. His research focuses on the relationship between land use and transportation. The article is published on Medium, an online platform that allows individuals to publish for free.

<sup>54</sup> McKinley, Jesse and Vivian Wang, "New York State Budget Deal Brings Congestion Pricing, Plastic Bag Ban and Mansion Tax," *New York Times*, March 31, 2019, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/31/nyregion/budget-new-york-congestion-pricing.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/31/nyregion/budget-new-york-congestion-pricing.html</a>

This is a news article in the New York Times.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Badstuber, Nicole, "London congestion charge: what worked, what didn't, what next," April 11, 2019, https://theconversation.com/london-congestion-charge-what-worked-what-didnt-what-next-92478

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Manville, Michael, "Is congestion pricing fair to the poor?" August 14, 2017, <a href="https://medium.com/100-hours/iscongestion-pricing-fair-to-the-poor-62e281924ca3">https://medium.com/100-hours/iscongestion-pricing-fair-to-the-poor-62e281924ca3</a>